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The Parochial Church Council of St. John the Baptist Church, Meopham 

TRUSTEES ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

STRUCTURE, GOVERNANCE, AND MANAGEMENT 

St John the Baptist Church is situated in Wrotham Road Meopham in the County of Kent.  

It is part of the Diocese of Rochester within the Church of England. 

The correspondence address is The Parish Office, St John’s Centre, Wrotham Road, Meopham 
Kent DA13 0AA. 

The Parochial Church Council (PCC) is a corporate body established by the Church of England. 
The PCC operates under the Parochial Church Councils (Powers) Measure 1956 and is a 
registered charity with the Charity Commission. 

The method of appointment of PCC members is set out in the Church Representation Rules 
(Revised 2020 edition). 

Membership 

Members of the PCC (Trustees) are either ex officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church 
Meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules. 

During 2021 and up to the date of this report, the following served as Trustees and Members of 
the PCC: 

Ex-Officio Members: 

The Revd Canon Alyson Davie  Rector/PCC Chairman/   From June 2014 

Standing Committee 

Mr Peter Kettle   Licenced Lay Minister/  From May 2021 

PCC Secretary   

Mrs Jill Kettle              Churchwarden   From April 2021 

Mrs Veronica Rees   Deanery Synod Representative From July 2019 

Mrs Jenny Wood   Deanery Synod Representative From April 2020 

Members: Mrs Ruth Blake (from September 2020), Mrs Anne Crouch (from September 2020), Mr 
Dennis Fairweather (from September 2020, elected as Lay PCC Chairman November 2020), Mrs 
Jackie Hunter (Treasurer/ Standing Committee, from May 2019),  Mr Peter Kettle (Secretary/ 
Standing Committee to April 2021), Mr Jeff Richards (retired April 2020), Miss Sarah Richards 
(retired April 2020), Mrs Linda Sims (from April 2019, Buildings Development Group from October 
2020), and Mr Roger Wisdom (Buildings Development Group to April 2020/Standing Committee, 
from May 2019).  

 

OBJECTIVES, ACTIVITIES, ACHIEVEMENTS, AND FUTURE PLANS 

The PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent in promoting within the parish 
the whole mission of the church - pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical. 

It delivers public benefit through regular Sunday and weekday public worship and meetings for 
prayer.  It also has responsibility for the teaching of Christianity and its values and the promotion of 
the mission of the Church. In addition, it seeks to give financial support to UK and overseas charities 
and missions. 
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It also has maintenance responsibilities for the St. John’s Centre, which is a resource available for 
use by parishioners and local residents. 

The PCC met on 8 occasions during the year with an average attendance of 89%. These included 
6 regular meetings, plus special meetings to (a) appoint officers following the 2021 APCM and (b) a 
special meeting using Zoom video-conferencing to discuss repairs to the bell tower. Zoom 
conferencing was also used for Covid-safety reasons for the regular meetings held in January and 
March.  

The PCC is supported by several Development and Task Groups which form part of the working 
structure of the PCC. 

Standing Committee 

This is the only committee required by Church regulations. It has the authority to transact the 
business of the PCC between its meetings, subject to any directions given by the PCC.  

Task Groups 

Task Groups are formed to report to the full PCC on any matters which they have been specifically 
asked to consider. The Outward Giving task group formed in 2019 continued its work and a new 
group was established to consider ways of improving the church’s financial position. 

Outward Giving  

At its January 2021 meeting the PCC re-affirmed its commitment to give 10% of income every 
year to a small set of chosen beneficiaries with strong or developing links to the church. These 
were chosen by church members following a special service held on 15 August. Three main 
beneficiaries to be supported in the next three years – the Itolwa/Kondoa Companionship Link, 
Autism South East and the Church Mission Society – were each allocated £1,800. Three other 
beneficiaries - Gravesham Foodbank, L’Arche UK, and St Luke’s Healthcare – received one-off 
payments of £410 each. This funding was mainly covered by a gift-aided anonymous donation of 
£5,000. 

Gift Aid Co-Ordinator’s Report for year ending 31/12/21 
  
Income from Giving for unrestricted use       2021    2020 
                  £         £ 
Standing orders, direct debits and cheques   33,896 45,963 
Tax recoverable on income       8,741 11,602 
Income from which gift aid cannot be claimed     2,820   1,260 
Open plate collections           432      799 
Sundry donations         2,561   1,491 
 
Over the course of the year 53 people made donations either by standing order or by cheque, the 
majority of which were eligible for Gift Aid. The Diocese has set up the Parish Giving Scheme 
which is an alternative method of managing payments and can now be used for regular giving. 
 
During the period of lock-down the open plate donations were not possible and therefore the 
income has fallen further in 2021, however it is pleasing to note that a number of envelope givers 
have converted to regular planned giving electronically or by cheque.  Currently there are no 
weekly envelopes being used. 
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Worship, Mission & Ministry Development Group 

This group considers and advises on the strategy and development of worship, mission, and 
ministry in the life of the Church. 

During 2021, we continued to be regulated in our activities because of the Covid -19 pandemic. 
The resumption of public worship in March was appreciated by many even with restrictions. 
Government guidelines eased some of our restrictions towards the end of the year and that has 
helped to encourage more people to return to come along to public worship confident that they can 
do so safely.  Morning Prayer by Zoom on weekdays has continued throughout 2021.   

Baptisms and Weddings We held 6 baptisms in 2021 and 2 weddings. Most weddings and 
baptisms booked for 2020 and 2021 have rebooked for 2022.  

Funerals continued throughout 2021 most returning to a service in church or crematorium. We 
held 16 funerals and 10 burials of cremated remains.    

Outreach  

Children and families’ outreach and worship activities have resumed from late summer 2021.  
There was a healthy participation of young families in the Harvest Thanksgiving and Carol 
Services. Several Sunday afternoon meetings for children and families were held between 
October and December. A ‘Sunday Afternoon Club’ offering worship, craft activities and food has 
now been established and promoted. It began meeting monthly in February 2022. 

In the run-up to the Cop-26 conference a ‘Facing Climate Change’ bible study course was run in 
August-September and a special ‘Climate Sunday’ morning service was held on 31 October. Both 
the course and service attracted non-churchgoers. 

While cafes were unable to open due to Covid restrictions, Community Café ran as a support 
group during April and May.  During this time we had a closed membership of 15 mainly elderly 
people living on their own. The Café resumed regular operations in June. There is a regular 
attendance of 20 – 30 people, including church members and others from the wider local 
community. The café continues to link with organisations who offer support including HI Kent, 
Green Doctors (Groundwork South) and Age UK. 

The Alzheimer’s Support Group has now come under the care and support of the PCC and 
renamed itself as Meopham Carers Support Group. As restrictions have been lifted it has been 
able to meet weekly, giving much needed support to those who are caring for loved ones with 
dementia.  

Pastoral Care  

Services of Holy Communion in Care Homes and Home Communions have largely been 
impossible for most of this year, although visiting has continued where possible. We have kept in 
touch with our congregation members and other contacts by email and telephone with occasional 
visits when regulations have allowed.  

People  

Allison Merry continues as our Parish Administrator and we continue to employ Wendy Martin our 
cleaner.  

Without a permanent organist, it continues to be a real privilege to have the services of James 
Brown and Paul Lee to help us on a regular basis. 

The Revd Don Gilkes has been a great help in leading worship, preaching and officiating at 
weddings and funerals.  
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We are extremely thankful to Peter Kettle, licensed in May 2021, who serves as Licensed Lay 
Minister across the benefice and continues with training in specific areas of ministry, also Clive 
Adams who continues to serve the benefice as a Reader with Permission to Officiate, and Jennifer 
Giles and Veronica Rees who hold Permission to Minister as Pastoral Assistant and Evangelist.  

Church Membership and Attendance  

All are welcome to attend our services. There are 82 parishioners on the Church Electoral Roll. Of 
these 29 are not resident within the parish.  

Following the lockdowns and increased infection rates of the Covid -19 pandemic in 2020 and 
early 2021, it was possible to resume regular public worship on Palm Sunday 28 March 2021 
albeit with some continuing restrictions in place. We managed to maintain regular worship 
throughout the rest of 2021. 

Average Sunday attendance counted at services held across each week in the month of October 
2021 was 46. Numbers remained down because of required social distancing and some people 
continuing to worship at home. 

Easter 2021 attendance was 58 and Christmas 2021 attendance was 48. 

Diocesan Synod. 
Diocesan Synod met three times in 2021. The meetings in March and June being by Zoom under 
Bishop’s Instrument. The November meeting was able to be held in person at St John’s Meopham.  
During the Summer of 2021 elections were held for the new triennium of Diocesan Synod 
(November 2021- June 2024)  

Alyson chose not to stand again for Diocesan Synod after 15 years’ service in that capacity. This 
means she is no longer on Bishop’s Council (11 years) or Chair of the House of Clergy (7 years).  
She remains Area Dean of Cobham Deanery alongside her principal role as Rector of Meopham 
with Nurstead. 

Cobham Deanery Synod  

Deanery Synod meetings have been chaired by the Area Dean, the Revd. Canon Alyson Davie, 
and begin with worship. There are reports from the Treasurer, Board of Education, Bishop’s 
Council, Diocesan Synod and General Synod.  

We resumed meeting in February albeit by Zoom but it enabled us to meet old friends and new 
members. We had breakout groups of five members, where we each shared our favourite hobby 
and what was the best thing that had happened recently and this was followed by more breakout 
groups discussing two questions on ‘Thoughts from Lockdown’ both re church and our own 
families! In the feedback members thought that Zoom was good but more importantly, they 
thought people would continue with the caring and looking after one another. 

Our next meeting was in June, again by Zoom and this time, The Revd Dr Joel Love, gave us a 
presentation on 'Living in Love and Faith', an initiative by the Church of England to help 
individuals, parishes, deaneries and dioceses to reflect on our shared humanity and sexuality. 

This course is the product of three years ’work by more than 40 people, led by the Bishop of 
Coventry. 'Living in Love and Faith' includes a 480-page book, a series of films and podcasts, a 
course and an online library of other publications, in what is thought to be the most extensive work 
in this area by any faith group in the world. It follows an appeal by the House of Bishops to the 
whole Church of England to participate in learning together, using the resources for open, honest 
and gracious discussion, listening and learning. There are many free digital resources, which will 



5 
 

appeal to each and every age group. Apart from the book, which has been split into the various 
resources, there are podcasts, films and course booklets. 

Once again, breakout groups followed and the conclusion was that we need to remember that 
"These issues go to the heart of what it means to be human, and especially touches upon the lives 
of people who feel marginalised by the Church, so we should debate with compassion and 
sensitivity, seeking prayerful wisdom from God and aiming at all times to show the fruit of the Spirit 
as St Paul describes it in Galatians 6; that is, with love, joy, peace, patience, kindness, generosity, 
faithfulness, gentleness and self-control." 

Our final meeting of 2021 was in October, (about two weeks before the COP 26 conference) and 
this time we were able to meet in person which was much appreciated. A presentation was given 
by Cameron Clark looking at Eco Church with suggestions on how we can contribute, even with 
small measures to making our churches more environmentally friendly. It is essential that we each 
play our part caring for God’s world, and not rely on governments and large corporations to take 
action to protect our planet. Across the Church of England and Church in Wales 43 of 48 
Dioceses, including ours, has registered for Eco Diocese. There is no cost to join. With the PCC’s 
backing each parish registers independently and moves at their own pace for Bronze; Silver and 
Gold awards which are achievable. It was suggested each church has a small team who are 
concerned about the environment to see how we can achieve these goals, reporting back to the 
PCC. 

Following the talk, we broke into groups discussing how we personally were doing things at home, 
and what our church was already doing, and exchanging ideas.  

In the summer, voting took place for a new House of Laity to represent the Diocese in Rochester 
at General Synod and for the first time, members of Deanery Synods were included n the voting 
which was done, very efficiently, electronically. We received by email the election manifestos of 
those wishing to serve us and we were encouraged to vote for whoever we felt called to vote for. 

Those who represent the Laity are Mrs Billy-Jo O’Leary from Welling, Andrew Smith from 
Tunbridge Wells, Jane Rosam from Edenbridge and Martin Sewell from Gravesend. 

Veronica Rees and Jenny Wood 

Risk Management 

We regularly review the systems, policies and procedures that are in place to manage the risks 
that may have an impact upon the mission and ministry of the church in the parish.  

Our financial policies and procedures comply with the requirements of the Statement of 
Recommended Practice for Charities (SORP 2015). 

During the year, we have continued to operate within the bounds of our Safeguarding Policies for 
children and Adults when they are Vulnerable. Further, the PCC complies with the legal duty under 
section 5 of the Safeguarding and Clergy Discipline Measure 2016 (duty to have due regard to 
guidance issued by the House of Bishops’ on matters relating to the safeguarding of children and 
vulnerable adults). 

Safeguarding training, DBS checking and our involvement in the Diocesan Past Cases Review 
have all proceeded as and when needed.  

We have an established Fire Risk Assessment which continues to be updated as necessary 

We have an established Lone Working Policy and regularly review our security. 

Reserves Policy 

The PCC agreed a resolution in its meeting on 28 July 2021 to approach the Charity Commission 
to redesignate an endowment reserve to a PCC designated reserve.  The endowment was the 
Golding Bird Graves Trust.  The resolution allowed the funds to be released from the endowment 
to be used for the repair and maintenance of the structure of the church and the churchyard.  With 
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an endowment only the interest can be spent and as this was less than £1,000 the Charity 
Commission agreed to the PCC resolution.   

The PCC long term policy is to maintain a balance of unrestricted funds, not otherwise committed, 
equal to three months’ worth of running costs expenditure.  With the shortfall in income this policy 
cannot currently be achieved.  

For 2021, our unrestricted reserves at the year-end had reduced from £24,064 to £10,539. The 
three-month target figure is £22,100 excluding repairs.  The PCC are aware that the level of 
reserves has continued to fall and are reviewing ways to ensure that the policy can continue to be 
maintained.  

 

Financial Review 

At the end of the year our accounts show an overall deficit of £16,695 (2020 – deficit of £24,538).  
To explain the deficit we need to look at the different reserves as follows: 

1. Unrestricted Funds of £10,539 (2020 - £24,064). This deficit of £13,525 was significantly 
affected this year due to a reduction in planned giving income and with the closure of the 
buildings which restricted other income hire charges and wedding fees.  Planned Giving and 
related Gift Aid was £14,986 lower than 2020.  St Mildreds managed to maintain its 
contribution at the 2020 reduced level of £4,000.  Expenditure levels were down £13,035 on 
2020 with a reduction in Parish Share to the Diocese of £24,869.  The costs of running the St 
John’s Centre increased by £3,471 as there was less furlough refund available, the Meopham 
Review costs increased £1,666 and support costs were also £3,210 higher.   

2. Restricted Funds of £108,409 (2020 - £114,067).  These funds always show a loss of £5,658 
as it relates to the annual charge for the depreciation of the St John’s Centre buildings. Whilst 
on our balance sheet there is no cash reserves that are available for use. 

3. Endowment funds £11,634 (2020 - £32,116).  As explained in the reserves policy we 
disinvested 1,000 units in the Golding Bird GravesTrust realising £25,710 which has been 
transferred to Designated funds. The market value of our Endowment Funds, increased 
significantly at the year-end by £4,690 (2020 £2,058) and the market value will continue to 
depend on the financial markets.  The Endowment Funds represent investments held in 
perpetuity unless they are redesignated with approval of the Charity Commission. 

4. Designated Funds £101,205 (2020 - £78,225).  These funds are allocated for specific 
expenditure by the PCC.  The increase in the year is the transfer from the Endowments less 
depreciation on equipment purchased using Designated Funds.  

The Total Funds at the year-end are £231,787 (2020 £248,482) and continue to show a reduction 
in the financial stability of the Church.  The balance sheet also reflects this reduction with cash 
resources depleted.  A task group is reviewing ways to increase fund raising for the Church. 

Jackie Hunter 

Buildings 

With the gradual lifting of lockdown restrictions, the Church and St. John’s Centre have returned to 
more regular use over the past six months. 

To improve the use of the internet in the Church and Centre the provision was upgraded following 
the installation by BT Openreach of fibre optic cabling through the village to provide a faster 
broadband speed.  This will greatly enhance presentations and make our facilities more attractive 
to hire out.  Our thanks go to Dennis Fairweather and his team for their work in the installation 
procedure. 

Major expenditure this year has involved the replacement of the Tower louvres which were beyond 
repair and dangerous.  Our thanks go to The Friends of Meopham Church and The Kent Bell 
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Ringers Association who have provided grants to assist with the cost of the work, the balance 
financed by the PCC. 

The five yearly Quinquennial Inspection was undertaken and a report has been received.  No 
major urgent works are required immediately.  Due to the financial position of St. John’s the PCC 
will apply where possible for grants to assist with funding for works required over the next five-year 
period of the report. 

Whilst the clock has been recently converted to an electrical winding mechanism, this still requires 
checking.   The system failed recently due to a faulty component and our thanks are due to Alan 
Forman and David Day for overseeing the repairs by Gillett and Johnson and generally monitoring 
the clock. 

The recent storms in February caused damage to trees in the new churchyard and these had to be 
removed immediately as a matter of safety.  Hedging was also damaged and this will replaced. 

Repairs to the St. Johns’ Centre car park are planned and will be undertaken as soon as weather 
conditions permit. 

There is a considerable amount of clearance and tidying required along the south boundary and 
path of the Church grounds and it is hoped that volunteers for working parties can be found from 
within the Church Family and the wider community. 

Regular maintenance of both the Church and the Centre continues to be undertaken by members 
of the Building Development Group.  There is a considerable amount of unseen work that takes 
place to ensure that the facilities are in a safe and working order.  My thanks to all the team who 
give generously of their time and expertise to achieve this. 

My thanks also to the dedicated team of volunteer cleaners who look after the church on a weekly 
basis. 

Roger Wisdom retired as Chairperson of the Buildings group during the past year and I would like 
to express my thanks for his work in this role over the past years. 

Linda Sims 



























Independent Examiner's Report to the Parochial Church Council of St John the Baptist Church, Meopham

This report on the financial statements of the PCC for the year ended 31st December, 2021, which are set out on 
 pages 2 to 11 is in respect of an examination carried out in accordance with the Church Accounting Regulations 
 2006 ("the Regulations") and section 145 of the Charities Act 2011 ("the Act").

Respective responsibilities of the PCC and the Examiner

It is my responsibility to:-
- examine the accounts under section 145 of the Charities Act,
- to follow the procedures laid down in the general directions given by the Charity Commission ( under section

145 (5) (b) of the Charities Act
- to state whether particular matters have come to my attention.

As members of the PCC you are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements; you consider that no 
audit is required under section 144 of the Charities Act 2011 and that an independent examination is needed. 

Basis of this report

My examination was carried out in accordance with the general Directions given by the Charity Commission. An 
examination includes a review of the accounting records kept by the charity and a comparison of the accounts
presented with those records. Its also includes consideration of any unusual items or disclosures in the accounts,
and seeking explanations from the trustees concerning any such matters. The procedures undertaken do not 
provide all the evidence that would be required in an audit, and consequently no opinion is given as to whether the
accounts present a 'true and fair' veiw and the report is limited to those matters set out in the statement below.

Independent Examiner's statement

In connection with my examination, no matter has come to my attention:

(1) which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in, any material respect, the requirements

to keep accounting records in accordance with section 130 of the Charities Act; and

to prepare accounts, which accord with the accounting records and comply with the accounting requirements of
the Charities Act

have not been met; or

(2) to which, in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper understanding of the accounts to
be reached.

Philip Bradley FCA
Bradley & Co Limited
4B Christchurch House, Beaufort Court
Rochester ME2 4FX

Date Approved : 16th March 2022
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